 EAST LULWORTH PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of East Lulworth Parish Council held on 
Tuesday 19th September 2017 at 6:45p.m at the Terrace Room at Lulworth Castle.


Councillors 
Present:	Mr Paul Pinnock
	Mr Matthew Barnes
	Mr James Weld
	Mrs Judith Jesty
	Mrs Jenny Manuel
	Mrs Fay Nuttall
	Mrs Jenny Strowbridge
	
In attendance:	County Cllr Cherry Brooks
[bookmark: _GoBack]	PS Gosford
	6 Members of the Public
	Liz Maidment (Parish Clerk)


17/18/047   PUBLIC PARTICIPATION PERIOD
a) Mr Barker voiced concerns over the one way system which was in operation over the Bestival weekend. He suggested the traffic diversion for the closing period should be the same as the arrival route therefore it would then be unnecessary for the vehicles to travel through the village.
b) At the Orange Gate, where it was accessed by HGVs and taxis there was very little signage and it was felt that the security guard did not do a good job. However, it was commented upon that at the football field the marshall who controlled the traffic did it very well.
c) Mrs Lovelass expressed that it was chaotic at times, but the traffic management was not too bad. It was noticed that the marshalls did not know the area and it would have been useful for Loudsound to provide them with maps. She commented that the media said the festival was “awash with drugs” however, when she attended she didn’t see any drug usage.
d) Mr Barker requested that a portaloo should be placed near the bus shelter as he was asked by members of the public if they could use his.
e) Mr Smith explained that the Park Lodge entrance is opposite his house and there was not enough room for HGVs to manoeuvre without damaging his verge. He said that the damage will need more than top soil to repair. He also complained about the lighting and upon his request they dipped it for him.
f) Cllr Pinnock said that there is a Safety Advisory Group meeting taking place on 3rd October and he will be representing the village so would like the resident’s views. Mrs Lovelass said it was very loud, but the majority of the people were friendly and the Police did an amazing job.
g) Ms Weld questioned if the village social was a Parish Council led activity or was run by a different committee. The next one is scheduled to be on Sunday 24th September in Mr Smith’s garden. It was discussed that the Parish Council label might deter people from attending and therefore it was suggested that a "Social Events Committee" outside the Council should be formed to pursue the objective, possibly lead by Ms Weld and Mrs Lovelass.
h) Mr Barker suggested the “Cockles” sign needs to be relocated as its place is currently misleading and it has resulted in him receiving mail which was intended for a Cockles residence.
i) Sgt Gosford asked how residents felt about the Festivals. He stated that over the Bestival weekend no crimes occurred actually in the villages of East and West Lulworth. There were three crimes recorded in Wool but only one was linked to the event which was for a shoplifting offence. It was, however a different picture inside the site although the exact figures have not been published. There were four or five incidents of violence and there were drug offences, but he commented that this happens at every big festival. It was asked if the sniffer dogs searched the HGVs and he explained that they didn’t as there was not enough resources to undertake such a big task.

17/18/048   APOLOGIES
                   Apologies were received and approved for District Cllr Quinn.

17/18/049  DECLARATION OF INTEREST AND GRANT OF DISPENSATIONS
 Cllr Weld declared an interest in the Festivals.

17/18/050 MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 18TH July 2017
It was agreed that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 18th July 2017 were an accurate record of the meeting and were duly signed by the Chairman.
17/18/051  REPORTS
a) County Councillor Brooks gave her report to the Council.
i) There are no further updates regarding the by-pass however, she is going to meet the Commanding Officer in Bovington who oversees both camps.
ii)    There has been no news from Sajid Javid, the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government on the Local   
      Government Review. The Bournemouth/Poole Councils will combine to become a unitary. Working committees have been set up by the other District Councils to discuss future working practices on how to deliver services more efficiently. The first meeting will take place on 20th September.
iii)   It was asked if due to the bus cutbacks the school bus service could be utilised by the public. Cllr Brooks said that she will investigate. The priority places for the school bus is allocated first by children under 16, then to over 16s in full time education but these places are not guaranteed. Some bus routes are now available for the public after 9am once the children have been dropped off.
iv)  A guidance has recently been issued on how to calculate housing numbers.   The Pan Purbeck Action Group have expressed their opinion that PDC are not involving members of the public. 

17/18/052  CAMP BESTIVAL AND BESTIVAL
	        Cllr Pinnock asked if Councillors have any feedback that they would like taken back to the Safety Advisory Group.
a) Cllr Strowbridge it was very difficult to access pass the Yellow Gate as there were parked cars on the verge. The noise level was very loud and it continued four nights in a row. She stated that she would object to another Bestival as it was too much and too noisy.
b) The noise level was reduced after midnight and calls to the resident’s hotline were responded to straight away. There were noise related complaints from one resident in East Lulworth and two from Coombe Keynes.
c) Cllr Jesty said that there were problems with the HGVs as some of them were going through Wool and also using Bindon Lane. There was a horse related incident along Bindon Lane, which was reported to the organisers and the Police. It was caused by the driver ignoring the event signage and travelling too fast. Cllr Jesty felt that the event was noisy, but she got used to it.
d) Cllr Nuttall found the noise unacceptable, especially as it continued until 4 am and it would have been better if the music stopped at midnight. Cllr Pinnock explained that if people contacted the hotline, the noise specialists would monitor the levels from people’s houses. Bollards were not put in place and the security team was there one night and then disappeared.
e) Cllr Manuel said there was no trouble in Mount Pleasant but they did hear the noise. She felt that it was better having camping out of the village as there were less people going through compared to Camp Bestival. There were little security present and Cllr Weld said there were no marshals stationed there until 5pm on Saturday. HGV drivers tried to access the site before 8am and the problem was that the message regarding the restrictions were not cascaded down to the drivers. She witnessed approximately 40 security people walking up the road instead of using the walkway near Shaggs Hill and they said that they were walking that way due to it raining. There has been a pile of rubbish by the Blue Door since Camp Bestival.
f) Cllr Barnes has encountered lots of traffic along his road and it was being used by both HGVs and the public without any traffic management in place. It was very difficult to access both his house and a neighbours as the security team were unaware that there were properties up the lane. In Coombe Keynes he noticed that there were people monitoring the traffic by recording the registration numbers, but it was noted that legally nobody can stop them. Security does not have the authority to stop vehicles turning left and it was observed that even some of the contractors were using this route. One resident was unable to access her property at all as she was told by security staff that she wasn’t allowed up the road. The resident was only able to resolve the problem by driving to the Estate Office to speak to someone there. 
g) During the Lulworth Castle 10k event Cllr Manuel had a marshall gesturing for her to almost stop her car even though the road was not officially closed.
h) County Cllr Brooks attended Camp Bestival with her family and the only issued she had was when it rained there was not enough shelter. It would be advisable for future festivals to have more marquees. She felt the traffic management plan worked well during Bestival and the control of people onto the buses was very good.
i) Cllr Weld had no comments about the festivals.
j) Cllr Pinnock felt that security was lacking and a lot of the posts were not covered, especially Mount Pleasant when it was not manned on the Friday. The Security Company hired did not comply with the agreement and Loud Sound were made aware of this. The people they did hire were not briefed properly and without sufficient knowledge it was difficult for them to advise non festivalgoers on routes to local tourist attractions. There were issues with noise and one resident had the noise level recorded in his house and it was louder than at Black Gate. The resident’s hotline is only activated during the actual festival, but it is felt that it is also required during the run up and close down as the email address is not always appropriate for an immediate response.
k) Cllr Pinnock praised Loudsound’s safety procedure as due to the inclement weather on the Sunday it was necessary to close the site down completely for an hour and it was all handled very competently
l) Cllr Manuel said the bypass was used as a one way system and inquired if this is covered by insurance. Sgt Gosford confirmed that insurance policies are covered on all private land.

17/18/053    PLANNING APPLICATIONS
TWA/2017/126 – The Old School House, BH20 5QN. (T1) Oak - reduce limb growing towards field by 4-5m; reduce upper crown by 2-3m; remove left main stem; reduce lower canopy growing towards building by 1-2m; remove limb closest to building - District of Purbeck (The Old School House, East Lulworth) TPO 2016 (Ref.TPO 454). 
This application has already been approved. It was noted that Cllr Jesty was going to meet the officer on the 20th September as she has horses in the field behind the planned works.


17/18/054   HIGHWAYS AND FOOTPATH
a) Feedback on the previous issues and any new issues to report
The only issue regarding Highways was Bestival. There is a funding opportunity available to improve the footpath and bridleway network. It was discussed that Coombe Heath is very difficult to use and it was advised that a site meeting should be set up with Katie Black, the Rights of Way Officer and Kirsten Light from the Estate to assess how to improve the access.
b) Site meeting with the Highway Department
An email was circulated to attendees of the site meeting of the key issues that were discussed. The way forward would be to have the bypass as the preferred option as it is a more direct and larger road for through traffic. The alternative would have the traffic continuing through the village, but the road is not wide enough for coaches, the bends at the Weld Arms and Black Gates are difficult to negotiate and the majority of vehicles are through traffic. Methods of traffic calming were discussed and it was felt that any device would exacerbate the problem of large vehicles passing as well as being environmentally unfriendly by causing excessive carbon dioxide emissions. County Cllr Brooks will be attending a meeting with the Commanding Officer at Bovington to discuss it further. The bypass option has been discussed frequently over the years and in 2015 County Cllr Lovell said the main problem would be money. As at that time the Council did not want to use the road until it came “up to scratch” but at the meeting it was agreed that the Army road is actually in a better state of repair than most of the Council roads. Cllr Barnes asked when the traffic counters were put in place. It was installed a few weeks ago to monitor Bestival traffic, but the survey might be of benefit to highlight the need for vehicles to use the bypass. 

17/18/55     UPDATE ON VILLAGE MEMORIAL
Cllr Weld explained that quotes were obtained ranging from £8500 to £1600 but the best was for a stone memorial for £5370 + VAT. Cllr Manuel said there was already £1500 in the fund and the maximum contribution that the Parish Council can make is under £897. Cllr Weld said that the Estate will make a contribution. Cllr Manuel suggested that a sponsored walk could take place and if 10 people raised £100 each that would equate to £1000. To gather an expression of interest it would be published on the website and Facebook. The aim of the project is to have it completed by 11th November 2018.
Action: The Clerk will produce a sponsor form.

17/18/56     CORRESPONDENCE
a) The Correspondence report July – Sep 2017. All items of correspondence that have been circulated to councillors were sent out prior to the meeting in a report. This report is attached to these minutes.
b) Funding Opportunity - improving local path networks. Ideas for projects funded by the Community Access Improvement Grant should be submitted to Tara Hansford. Noted.
c) Tell us what you think for a chance to win! The Dorset Waste Partnership is carrying out an online customer survey to find out what people in Dorset think about their waste and recycling services, how they can be improved and what they should prioritise. Noted.
d) Tickets, Gifts and Hospitality. Advice from the PDC Solicitor on the acceptance of free or concessionary tickets. Noted.
e) Ironman returns to West Dorset. The event will take place on Sunday 17th September. The roads around Lulworth will not be affected. Noted.
f) Lulworth Off-road cycling event. This will be taking place on the 1st October and they are expecting to have approximately 80 participants. Noted.
g) DAPTC autumn 2017 courses schedule. 
h) Churchyard/cemetery capacity. PDC is investigating the availability of burial plots and the requirement/plans/aspirations to find additional land to accommodate the anticipated need.
There is plenty of room in the Churchyard. County Cllr Brooks questioned if the Church charges more for people who are non-residents. It is believed that no extra fee is charged but it was commented upon that non-residents need to have a close affinity with the Church in order to be buried there.
i) Bestival Community Concerns. Email from PC Jephcott asking if we have received any concerns regarding Bestival from the residents. Cllr Weld said the local cemeteries have been extended throughout the Estate. Cllr Manuel said some people have brought burial plots at St Andrews but it is uncertain whether the Church has a record of this.


17/18/57	CONSULTATIONS OR NEW ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION
a) News release - Superfast Dorset Community Broadband Fund. A new community fund will help Dorset neighbourhoods where there are currently no plans for high-speed internet access.
Cllr Weld said that there will be fibre going through the Estate. It was noted that Cllr Barnes’ house has poor connectivity.
b) Funding Opportunity - improving local path networks. Ideas for projects funded by the Community Access Improvement Grant should be submitted to Tara Hansford.
Cllr Barnes has looked at the Parish Council boundary map and has spotted that one boundary zigzags over a field. He will investigate whether any of the paths be improved by utilising this funding. 
c) Dorset Highways Councillors Satisfaction Survey 2017. The deadline for survey responses is Wednesday 27th September.   Cllr Pinnock requested that all Councillors could send a response to this survey. It is an online form and it would be difficult for some people without internet access to complete it. The Clerk will compile Cllr Jesty’s response and will request if an offline version can be available for next year.


17/18/058	FINANCE
a) Receipts
The following receipt was noted:
Precept (second half)	£1433.50
b) Payment Schedule.
It was agreed that the following payment schedule was paid.
	Payee
	Cheque number
	Amount/£
	
	For


Miss E E Maidment 	     000435			    £195.00                                       Aug/Sept 17 Salary
DAPTC			     000436			    £65.13			         Subscriptions 2017/18
c) Annual return and it for year ending 31st March 2017.
The external auditor’s report stated that there were no matters that have come to their attention which give cause for concern   that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met. It was resolved, having been proposed by Cllr Pinnock and seconded by Cllr Weld that the Annual Return has been completed and approved. The notice for the conclusion of the audit has been displayed on the notice boards.
d) Annual Insurance Premium
The annual insurance quotes were Norris Fisher £250.26, Zurich £257.60 and Came and Co £168.00. It was proposed by Cllr Pinnock, seconded by Cllr Weld that the quote from Came and Co was approved. This was unanimously resolved.
    The following cheque was duly signed.

	Payee
	Cheque number
	Amount/£
	
	For


Came and Co		     000437			    £168.00				Insurance
		

  17/18/059    ITEMS FOR INFORMATION OR INCLUSION ON THE NEXT AGENDAT
a) The Clerk suggested that the telephone box near the bus shelter is in need of re-painting. When it was discussed about adopting the kiosk there was an issue as the Parish Council does not wish it to be listed. It needs to be discussed further when Cllr Quinn is in attendance. The defibrillator was not installed in there as there was uncertainty as to who would pay for the electric.
b) Cllr Pinnock asked if anyone would like to attend the planning training and as there was no volunteers he put his name forward.
c) Cllr Pinnock questioned if the Parish Council has to meet so frequently. The Clerk will investigate the regulations.
  17/18/060    DATE OF THE NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 23rd November 2017 at 6.45pm.

                   With no further business to discuss the Chairman closed the meeting at 20.27.
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